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Children’s Trust Board


Notes of meeting on 30th November 2006

	Attendees:

Apologies: -

CC
	Dave Hill (Chair), Paul Ballatt, Don King, Linda Taylor, Sue Roostan (for Angela Gibson), Susanne Baccini (for Chris Frost), Ray Hautot, Cllr Oonagh Moulton, Cllr Debbie Shears, Christine Parsloe, Dave Marris, Ian Newman, Graeme Thomson (for CS Michael Wood), Dr Maggie Harding (for item 3) Howard Baines (for item 4), Denise Hobbs (notetaker)

Helen Lincoln, Janet Martin, Angela Gibson, Chris Frost, Sally McEnhill, CS Michael Wood, Mark Clenaghan, Barbara Cluer

Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Gillian Dickinson, Helen Bell, Leanne Wallder, Peta Campbell, Samantha Ghulam, Sandra Garvey, Wanda McFarlane, Morag Plank



	
	Action

	1.  Apologies for absence

The above apologies were noted.  SB asked if copies of the papers for future meetings could be sent to her and Morag Plank as well as to CF. GT advised that he would be attending future Children’s Trust Board meetings instead of MW.


	

	2. Minutes / matters arising from previous meeting 

Children Trust structure chart/membership – DH advised that this was an item on the agenda for this meeting.

JAR Preparation – DH advised that this was an item on the agenda for this meeting.  DH advised that the deadline for the survey of children and young people was 1st December and asked DM and IN if they could help to get children and young people to fill it in.  PB advised that the survey was about children and young people’s perceptions and it reflected the Early Child Matters agenda.  GT to discuss the content of the survey with PB outside the meeting.

DH advised that Merton would be carrying out a residents’ survey which would include 2000 young people.

PB advised that one of the LAA targets is about surveying young people about their attitudes to a number of issues including bullying and gangs.

PB advised that there would be information being circulated shortly regarding an SEN consultation.


	GT/PB

	3. Launch of report of the Director of Public Health for 2006
MH gave a presentation on the main findings from her report on Child Health and Well-Being in Merton.  MH advised that from 2011 to 2021 there were indications that there would be a reduction in pre-school age group, with a modest rise in primary age group and a larger rise in the numbers of young people.  

MH advised that a confidential enquiry was carried out for every child death and that Safeguarding would in the future carry out a separate enquiry.  Copies of the presentation slides were circulated with the agenda and copies of the report were circulated at the meeting although some members of the Board had already received a copy of the report. 

DH advised of the need to consider the information in the report in connection with the Board’s planning.  

SB advised that it was difficult to establish how many young carers there were.  Staff at the Young Carers Project were in regular contact with young carers they were aware of and built on that relationship.  The project was currently doing a project on healthy eating.

LT asked whether anything was being done educationally in primary schools with mothers regarding the issue of obesity.

MH advised that there was a health improvement educational project which they wanted to promote in schools and pre-school.

DH advised that there had been a major school meals refurbishment.  A lot of schools were involved in the Healthy Schools Scheme and a large number involved in sport.  There had been an analysis of the content of children’s packed lunches and it was found that the food in many of the children’s packed lunches was not considered to be very healthy.  However, since the introduction of healthy school meals, take up had increased dramatically.

DM advised that the big improvement in school lunches had pushed more kids to join in and have school meals rather than packed lunch.  When the new school meals contract goes out it was hoped more would be encouraged to join in although it was thought this would take a while.  DM suggested that what would help in his school would be to consider ethnic diversity when deciding what to put on the menu.

IN advised that he thought the Healthy Schools Award which started in September 2006 was tougher than previous years.  The scheme assessor had advised that his school would take 2 years to comply with new regime.  IN thought that should consult with students so that children felt listened to.  IN felt that not as much money was spent on primary school meals than secondary and was not sure whether the take up in his school had gone up.  He advised that his provider was under some pressure not to have wasted food.  He didn’t think that the take up of the main meal was as good in his school as it could be and he felt more could be done to promote school dinners. 

RH suggested that should start educating parents and children before school regarding healthy alternatives in order to set good habits.

CP advised that The indicator for sport would be stretched even further in years to come as got nearer to the Olympics.  At the moment is 2 hours per week but will go up to 4 hours per week.  CP said that she thought this would be very challenging for schools to achieve.

PB asked how immunisation rates compared with comparator areas in other boroughs.

MH advised that she had quoted PCT targets and on immunisation very few places were higher.  A big effort had been made on compiling the MMR data.  MH advised that the rates were not as good as those in Kingston but were better than Wandsworth.

PB asked whether there was evidence of a discrepancy between the east and west of the borough.

MH advised that P107/108 of the report showed that the scatter between practices is considerable and she thought health visitors should be advising parents to get children immunised.

DS drew the Board’s attention to the recommendations at the rear of the report which gave details of work being carried out under umbrella organisations.

DH advised that he recently met with MH and Ian Birnbaum, Strategic Director, Children Young People & Learning Services, LB Sutton and had made notes on action needed. He agreed to circulate an action plan of things that needed to come back to this group for action.  DH advised that he had also attended a pan-London meeting attended by Maggie Barker, who leads on public health in London, on 29th November about health indicators, health generally in London and how boroughs share best process.  DH advised that there would be further debate which he would report back on at a future meeting, on this and also issues arising from pupils attending schools and people attending GP surgeries outside the borough they live in.

  
	DH



	4. LSCB Annual Report 2005-06
The annual report 2005-06 of the Merton Local Safeguarding Children Board (LSCB) was circulated with the agenda.  HB advised that this was the first annual report and reviewed how the LSCB were doing and set priorities for next year.  The LSCB formally replaced the Area Child Protection Committee and had a broader, more holistic approach to children’s needs than before.  The LSCB had led on various initiatives including progress on the Common Assessment Framework and the introduction of the Child Concern Model.  There was a working group on young runaways and children in need of protection that was very well attended by various bodies.

HB advised that there was a structure of the Safeguarding Board at the back of the report.   HB advised that reviews of child deaths would have to be put in place by 2008.  HB advised that there was training programme in place with over 30 courses taking place each year and a dedicated Safeguarding Board trainer.  The priorities for this year had either already been achieved or were in hand.

DH advised that discussions were currently being held on the child death reviews and would involve a much more rigorous approach to investigating child death.

SB said that the report didn’t show the partnership across all the agencies that Merton had in place and how much it was underpinned by other organisations.  SB said that she was one of the LSCB trainers delivering the training programme in addition to the permanent LSCB Trainer and that the next report should highlight the use of multi agency trainers who brought a lot to the process.

DH said that the grid on page 14 of the report showed a fairly standard structure with a level of multi-agency commitment across borough which should be acknowledged. 

DH asked to what extent 16-19 year olds were consulted.  HB advised that this was an area that should be reviewed.  

LT asked whether any 16-19 children were involved in the Safeguarding Board and stressed the need for older children to be involved.  LT said that in Connexions consultation with older children was often carried out and their involvement could be quite helpful.

GT advised that there would be 18 additional transport officers deployed from April/May 2007.  The officers would focus on the tram links to and from schools in Mitcham and Wimbledon. 

PB said that he thought older young people should be involved in identifying risky behaviour in order to keep themselves safe.

DH said that had a number of good strands in place as part of Children and Young People’s Plan including a Youth Parliament and Schools Councils in place and were trying to pull into one coherent strategy.

OM advised that there would be a Pupil Voice Conference taking place on 8th December.


	

	5.  Terms of Reference 

The draft Terms of Reference were circulated at the meeting.  The document was discussed and comments and amendments were made.  PB invited members of the Board to contact him with any further amendments or comments before Christmas so that the final version could b agreed at the next meeting.  As the Children’s Trust Board also acts as the LSP thematic group for children and young people, the draft terms of reference tabled will serve for both these functions.

PB said that at some stage the Board would need to make decisions and that some members of the Board would be voting members and some would simply be attendees.

DH said that there would be a number of Council officers attending the meeting and it would not be right if officers together could outvote everyone else attending the Board.  DH said that there would be officers attending a Board meeting on a one off basis dependant on the agenda.

OM said that DS and OM would deputise for each other at meetings if one or other were not able to attend.

PB referred to paragraph 5 regarding the Work Programme and stressed the need to identify a work programme.

DH said that the CYPP was the overarching document which set out the issues but did not have a formal work programme.  It was agreed that a draft action plan should be compiled and sent out early in January for comment and would then be agreed at the next Board meeting at the end of January.


	ALL

DH/PB

	6.  Update on JAR preparation 

PB advised that the preparation process was well under way.  A Project Board has been set up and the self assessment was being drafted.  The document would give the best examples of Merton’s strengths.  PB advised that a communication process had been set up and the first issue of newsletters about the JAR process had been circulated last week although he understood that some members of the Board had not yet received the newsletters.  DH asked PB to send a copy to DHo and DHo could then send them out to the Board.  PB said that there would be some information which everyone needed to have and there would be other information which would only be sent out to particular people depending on their involvement with the inspection team.

PB advised that a meeting had taken place with the inspectors and 10 key areas for particular focus had been identified.  There would be a key focus on youth with an enhanced inspection on the Youth Service.  PB advised that the lead inspector was a youth specialist.  PB advised that part of the JAR process involved case tracking and 100 cases regarding the work carried out to support vulnerable children had been submitted for consideration.  The number of cases had now been reduced to 10 and inspectors would look in detail at these chosen 10 cases.  Workers involved with these particular children had been told that they were likely to be interviewed by the inspectors.

Regarding the neighbourhood study of the area, PB advised that it was thought that inspectors would go with a mix and match approach involving several areas.  The detail of the study was still to be finalised. 

PB advised that a mandatory set of documents had to be submitted to the inspectors and this was being put together.  The authority would also have a library of additional documents available for inspectors to look at.  PB advised that an outline interview schedule would be finalised before Christmas.

PB advised that there would be a set of interviews set up involving individual officers and there would also be group interviews.  PB advised that he would feedback the implications of the draft programme to the group involved.

DH advised that the key dates for the inspection were from 12 March to 23 March inclusive which were the 2 weeks allotted for the fieldwork.

DH advised that there had been changes to the JAR process but these would not be in operation until April 2007 and so would not affect Merton’s JAR inspection.

PB advised that the JAR findings would feed into the Corporate Assessment (CA) and that some officers would be interviewed for both the JAR and the CA.


	PB

PB



	7.  Update on Local Area Agreement – Children and Young People

PB advised that a draft LAA was sent to GoL in September and the authority had been asked to toughen the targets, some of which were considered to be more on process than outcomes.  One of the requirements from GoL was that the authority engaged with the voluntary sector.  The amended draft was taken to the Scrutiny Committee for consideration and a second agreed draft would be submitted to GoL on 1st December.  PB advised that the final sign up to the targets would take place during the 3rd week in January 2007.

PB advised the stretch targets had still not been agreed.  DH advised that 15/16 targets had been put forward as possible stretch targets and out of these 9 were from CSF.  DH advised that funding was attached to the stretch targets.  The Leader of the Council would have the final decision as to what the stretch targets would be.  PB advised that the targets which had been put forward but were not to be stretch targets remained within the agreement and were subject to monitoring.

CP advised that the targets for sport and leisure had been taken from the Sport and Leisure Development Strategy.
	


	SB advised that she had attended a London wide conference on 29th November where it had been said that it was likely that a pot of monies for early intervention and prevention would be firmly embedded within LAA funding.  

DH said that the there was a pool of money for pump priming and reward element for stretch targets which would be negotiated by the authority.  DH advised that there was an opportunity to add and negotiate the targets year by year and that if an announcement was made regarding funding for early intervention and prevention, the authority could negotiate a change to the targets.


	

	8.  Any other business
Priorities Meeting

DH advised that Merton officers and key partners would be meeting with government officers on 20th December to negotiate the priorities for children and young people for the next year.  Merton officers had been invited to make a presentation to show what they would like to do in the next year.  All agencies would be represented at the meeting.

Next meeting of the Children’s Trust Board is on 30th January 2007 at 2.00 pm at the Chaucer Centre.
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